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Mr. Fred Sears





Mr. Jeff Stone







Mrs. Shannon Clark









Mrs. Barbara DeHaven
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Mrs. Karley Sessoms







Mr. Joe Zilcosky
ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Regulatory Datacorp, Inc.: Mr. Mark Parsells; Delaware Manufacturing Extension Partnership:  Mr. Steve Quindlen and Ms. Kim Rachele; Kraft Foods Global, Inc.:  Mr. Kevin Ripley and Mr. Jeff Frey of Kraft and Mr. Tim Schram of Grant Thornton; Metal Masters Foodservice Equipment Co., Inc.:  Mr. Randy Fox;  Spectrum Magnetics, LLC: Dr. John Q. Ziao; Brownfields Discussion: Stephanie L. Hansen, Esq., Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, LLP      

LOCATION:  Delaware Economic Development Office 99 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, February 25, 2008.

OLD BUSINESS:

Representative Lavelle made a motion that the minutes of the November 26, 2007 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

 Regulatory Datacorp, Inc. (“RDC” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $310,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds to offset the costs incurred in relocating its operations currently in Lake Tahoe and Atlanta to Wilmington, Delaware and for training assistance of employees (the “RDC Project”).  RDC provides publicly available information and associated products to enable subscribers to manage their financial, regulatory and reputational risks through automated due diligence and ongoing monitoring.

Mr. Smith presented this application to the Council.  He stated that at the time of RDC’s application, it was known that there was a possibility of Bain Capital investing in RDC.  However, the amount of the investment was not known.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that RDC has not been profitable.  The revenue was generated from its members.  Operating expenses as a percent of revenues increased and that generated an operating and net loss.  Recently liquidity has drastically improved.  From a cash flow perspective, RDC is not strong financially.  Mr. Gilligan asked if the statements reviewed were audited.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that the 2006 statements were audited.

Mr. Sears asked if there were projections of where the cash flow is going to go.  Mr. Parsells stated that RDC’s projections for this year are for $7.5 million in revenue and are steadily increasing.  He stated that one of the reasons RDC was not profitable was that it was owned by Bain Capital and they priced it to make it cheap for themselves.  Bain Capital found RDC and saw a huge opportunity in the company and knew the pricing would go up dramatically.  In addition, RDC is working with the Department of Homeland Security and what they want to do is use this product for most local and state governments for different regulated information such as checking employees and vendors.  Mr. Parsells stated that one of the biggest issues is that employers may do a federal criminal background check for new employers but once the employees are on board, they are not checked again.  He stated that another big problem is that most of the money laundering people are already on the inside.  RDC’s system will provide a monitoring system on an ongoing basis of current and new employees.
Mr. Parsells stated that RDC does need to correct some of the issues in the systems.  He stated that this is the largest data base in the world of “bad guys”, terrorists, organized criminals and any kind of person who would be involved in money laundering.  He stated RDC is establishing and changing systems and doing a full cleansing of the data base.  RDC has every public government list in the world.  RDC monitors over 7,000 periodicals/transcripts from around the world so it actually gets the articles.  RDC has spent a lot of time developing relationships with the intelligence community.  RDC has hired about 50 people.  Mr. Sears stated he was surprised that the federal government doesn’t already have all that information.  Mr. Parsells stated that the federal government does have that information but for privacy concerns, RDC only utilizes publicly available information.  Mr. Parsells stated that there is a huge gap in the Patriot Act today and RDC hopes to fill it.  He stated RDC has 22 patents out.

Mr. Lubin stated that the application refers to 122 employees and the recommendation from DEDO refers to 150 employees. He asked Mr. Smith why there was a difference.  Mr. Smith stated that the funding would be based on an up front portion and then the funds would be disbursed as those jobs are created.  It was asked if RDC would be willing to amend the application to reflect 150 employees.  Mr. Parsells stated it would be willing to amend the application.  He stated that the number in the application was 122 because RDC was being conservative in its projections.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the RDC Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the RDC Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the RDC Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance. Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount not to exceed Three Hundred Ten Thousand Dollars ($310,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the RDC Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including February 24, 2009.  Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Senator Cook asked if RDC qualified for the New Economy Jobs Tax Credit Program.  Mr. Smith stated it did not qualify at this time.
Delaware Manufacturing Extension Partnership (“DEMEP” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $345,359 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to support DEMEP which provides technical and business assistance to Delaware firms through on-site assistance, seminars and workshops (the “DEMEP Project”).  DEMEP is located in Newark, Delaware.

Mr. Quindlen stated that DEMEP was pleased to announce its accomplishments.  He stated that in FY07, DEDO invested $347,620 and with $3,113,736 income tax generated, the State’s return on investment was 896%.  He stated there were 159 jobs retained and 119 jobs created.  He stated that the DEMEP cost savings impact for production and investment in 2007 was $9,003,600.  He stated the DEMEP sales impact in 2007 for new sales and retained sales was $15,205,000.  The total  revenue impact was $3,113,735.  Mr. Quindlen stated that Director Cherry is given quarterly reports that validate this data.  He stated that with DEDO’s continued support, DEMEP will continue to give DEDO a good return on its investment.
Mrs. Sessoms stated that performance metrics were established during the last funding cycle.  She stated that the federal match which has been approved by the federal government is $302,400.  She stated that DEDO came up with a number of $42,959 for an additional amount which is five percent less than what was offered last year.  Mrs. Sessoms stated that DEDO expects to decrease this funding by five percent each year.
Mr. Lubin asked how the contribution of services played out in terms of Delaware Tech.  Mrs. Sessoms stated that Del Tech is all in kind.

Mrs. Sessoms stated that DEMEP met and exceeded all performance measures.  She stated it is diversifying its client base and is supporting DEDO’s cluster model.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that DEMEP has a strong liquidity position.  She stated that DEDO  is one of the streams of revenue.  She stated however, if DEDO didn’t put the requested  money in this year, DEMEP could survive for the short term but not for the long term.  She stated that  DEDO’s funding is very crucial.
Mrs. Sessoms stated that DEMEP has received funding since its inception in 1994.  She stated that DEDO has always stressed self sufficiency.  She stated that when DEMEP was originally established, it was to strive for self sufficiency.  She stated DEDO will continue to support DEMEP as long as the federal government continues to do so.  Mrs. Sessoms stated that there has been great progress in DEMEP becoming self sufficient and she believes it is up this year because of  product availability.
Mr. Gilligan asked where the self-generated funds come from.  Mr. Quindlen stated it comes from the blue collar fund, contract income and private sources.

Mr. Sears asked how companies connected with DEMEP.  Mr. Quindlen stated that clients hear about DEMEP at public workshops, there is DEMEP’s relationship with DEDO and DEDO employees talk to companies and suggest DEMEP and just by word of  mouth.  Mr. Sears asked how long DEMEP spent with a client.  Mr. Quindlen stated that there have been clients that have been there for five years.  He stated you often get a client to a point where the client thinks it is happy where it is, but DEMEP has to nudge it to continue to improve.  Mr. Quindlen stated that DEMEP has a representative in each county.  He stated that Kent and Sussex Counties always say that DEMEP does not do enough work in Kent and Sussex.  Mr. Quindlen responded by saying that DEMEP can only work with companies that want to work with DEMEP.  He stated that they are currently in a little better shape than some of its sister states that are usually better than them.  He stated the manufacturing companies seem to be either stable or trying to grow.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) based solely on the information supplied by the Applicant and the representations that it has made, the Applicant is an organization described in Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the “Code”) and will use no portion of the Grant funds in an “unrelated trade or business,” as defined in Section 513 of the Code; accordingly, the Applicant is an “exempt person” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. § 5052(7); (ii) the Grant and the Project will effectuate the financing of facilities and activities of an exempt person in order to contribute to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the citizens of the State, Mr. Hutchison made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Three Hundred Forty-Five Thousand Three Hundred Fifty-Nine Dollars ($345,359) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the DEMEP Project and that the approval for the grant remain in effect through and including February 24, 2009.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mr. Hutchison told Mr. Quindlen that he felt it was a wonderful partnership between the State and DEMEP.
Kraft Foods Global, Inc. (“Kraft” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $708,000 from the Delaware Competitiveness Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to help offset the capital expenditures at its current operations located in Dover, Delaware (the “Kraft Project”).

Mr. Stone presented this request to the Council.  He stated that Kraft has been in Dover for over forty years. He stated that Kraft is expanding and increasing its product lines.  He stated Kraft could make this happen in Delaware or it could go to Illinois.  The options were to locate new lines in Dover requiring 40 additional new employees and an additional capital investment of $14 million over two years or contract with a private manufacturing firm in St. Charles, Illinois to produce the product. Kraft contacted Grant Thornton to assist in the site decision.  Grant Thornton stated that the three year difference between utilizing the contract manufacturer and producing the product in Dover was approximately $600,000.  Kraft approached DEDO and asked what Delaware could do.  Mr. Stone mentioned that the $32,000 salary range meets the Competitiveness fund criteria.

Mr. Ripley stated that Kraft has experienced growth and innovation in Dover, Delaware.  Kraft is in a 1,000,000 square foot facility.  There are currently 520 employees.  They have 35 production lines with 440 different products including Jell-O, pudding, gelatin, the beverage products and the stove top product.  Mr. Ripley stated that in the last three years, the growth platform has been a big piece of Kraft’s portfolio going forward.  The increase in its Singles’ production has been approximately 1,000,000,000 sticks.  This increase will allow Kraft to hire another 40 employees.  Mr. Ripley stated that Kraft’s competition is a facility in Illinois.  Mr. Ripley stated that this particular investment is also very key to help prepare Kraft for future opportunities.  
Mr. Sears told Mr. Ripley that Kraft is a great operation and its commitment is greatly appreciated.  Mr. Sears asked what was the advantage of having the plant in Delaware versus somewhere else.  Mr. Ripley stated that Kraft has a technology nitch which is tremendous.  Delaware has a great supply chain advantage.  The majority of consumers are located in the north east part of the country.  He stated Kraft has an outstanding partnership with the State.  Mr. Sears asked if they compared other production rates or employee performance.  Mr. Ripley stated Kraft did and has found that Kraft is one of the top operations in the country.

Mr. Lubin asked about incentives from Illinois. Mr. Ripley stated that Kraft didn’t focus on Illinois incentives.  Director Cherry mentioned that Kraft’s Delaware facility produces the entire Stove Top Stuffing product for the world.  Mr. Stone mentioned that Kraft is also a very strong community partner.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the Kraft Project will provide a matching grant to induce the Applicant to modernize its facility and preserve high-wage jobs, (ii) the Kraft Project will assist the Applicant in the transformation to updated processes that that will keep the facility in operation, (iii) the Kraft Project is feasible because the Applicant has the necessary financial and management resources to execute the Competitiveness Fund Project, (vi) the Applicant is at a disadvantage to national competitors who can operate with newer, more efficient technology and international competitors who compete on price through reduced labor costs, (vii) the Applicant is a profitable and growing going concern that is financially capable to make the proposed capital investment, (viii) the Applicant is current on State business taxes, (ix) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of the Program and of subchapter IV of chapter 50 of title 29 of the Delaware Code (x) the Kraft Project will maintain or provide gainful employment for citizens of the State, (xi) the Kraft Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the citizens of the State, (xii) the Kraft Project will require a capital investment of at least Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000), which funds, including the Grant funds, will be available or already expended on the date of the first disbursement of the Grant, (xiii) the Applicant is not a chronic violator according to 7 Del. C., c. 7904, and (xiv) the Applicant is a financially responsible assisted person and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or of illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the date of the Grant Agreement.  Mr. Hutchison made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount of Seven Hundred Eight Thousand Dollars ($708,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Competitiveness Fund for the Kraft Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including February 24, 2009.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Sky-Trax, Inc. (“Sky-Trax” or the “Applicant”) – In February 2007, this Applicant received funding through the Technology-Based Seed Fund and the Delaware Strategic Fund.  Sky-Trax which is located in New Castle, Delaware, is an early stage technology company that has specialized in developing solutions for the distribution/warehousing industry.  At this time Sky-Trax is requesting an amendment to its existing loan documents.

Mrs. Inamdar presented this request to the Council.  She stated that Sky-Trax has met its milestones.  She stated that Sky-Trax has grown a great deal and needs additional funding.  Currently DEDA has a first lien position on all business assets including intellectual property (the “Sky-Trax IP”).  Mrs. Inamdar has spoken with Wilmington Trust which is willing to give Sky-Trax two lines of credit of $250,000 each.  However, Wilmington Trust has requested that DEDO subordinate its first lien position to go behind Wilmington Trust and the Small Business Administration (the “SBA”) due to the SBA’s involvement in the funding process.   Wilmington Trust has told Mrs. Inamdar that if DEDA doesn’t subordinate, it will not provide the two lines of credit.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that DEDA would be willing to subordinate but would carve out the IP portion which DEDA will keep as a first lien position.  The SBA has not approved subordination on the IP collateral. 
Mrs. Inamdar stated the two options that have been proposed to secure the additional funding for Sky-Trax would be as follows:

1) If SBA approves subordination on Sky-Trax IP collateral, then DEDA would subordinate to Wilmington Trust and SBA on all business assets except the Sky-Trax IP.  
2) If SBA denies subordination on the Sky-Trax IP collateral, despite approval from Wilmington Trust, DEDA would subordinate to Wilmington Trust and SBA on all business assets. 
The current loan documents also limit the amount of subordination to $300,000.  Because Sky-Trax is seeking $500,000 in additional funding, if Sky-Trax’ request is approved, the loan documents will need to be amended to reflect the new amount.
Mr. Sears was concerned that there were no updated financials, balance sheets, etc.  He stated that without this updated information, the Council doesn’t know what the proposed subordinated position will give us.  Mr. Gilligan also stated that he wanted to know what the company looks like now.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that DEDA was the first lender.  Sky-Trax is 117% leveraged and it doesn’t look that good.  She stated that it is risky.  Mr. Smith stated that however, on the positive side, Sky-Trax has a term sheet from a venture capital firm and a private company and is much further along in its technology.  He stated in April, Sky-Trax will have the automated forklift developed.  He stated Sky-Trax has made considerable progress.
Mr. Gilligan asked if there were personal guarantees.  Mr. Smith stated no because it is a venture capital deal.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Applicant’s request that The Delaware Economic Development Authority subordinate its first lien position behind Wilmington Trust and the SBA on all business assets except the Sky-Trax IP, which will result in a third lien position and to further amend the subordination clause in the current loan documents to reflect that the allowable amount to be subordinated has been increased from $300,000 to $500,000.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Senator Cook stated that the CDF wants an update on this project at the CDF’s April meeting.
Quest Pharmaceutical Services (“Quest” or the “Applicant”) – In January 2007, this Applicant received approval for a grant through the Delaware Strategic Fund for its research facility located in Newark, Delaware.  At this time Quest is requesting an amendment to the existing grant document.
Under the Performance Grant Agreement, Quest had one year to request its first disbursement of funds.  Further, Quest would receive $1,280 for each new qualified employee position created with a salary of $40,000 to $60,000 and it would receive $2,200 for each new qualified employee position created with a salary over $60,001.  Quest has informed DEDO that although it had hired 48 employees in 2007, the salaries for those positions were slightly under the required salary minimum.  However, Quest has stated it has developed a strategic and tactical plan to allow it to move forward but this has changed Quest’s focus.  Quest acquired an Ohio company and it has been moving the bulk to Delaware.  Quest believes it can meet the employment/salary requirements within six months.  Quest feels these funds are needed to support these additional positions.  Therefore, it has requested the approval be extended an additional six months.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Applicant’s request for an extension on the Grant Agreement from the expiration date of January 7, 2008 to July 7, 2008.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Metal Masters Foodservice Equipment Co., Inc. (“Metal Masters” or the “Applicant”) – In 2006, this Applicant received funding through the Delaware Competitiveness Fund for its manufacturing operation located in Clayton, Delaware.  At this time, Metal Masters is requesting an amendment to the existing loan documents.

Mr. Smith presented this request to the Council.  He stated that a condition of the Grant Agreement required Metal Masters to maintain an employment level of 433 with a median salary of $25,000.  He stated that Metal Masters has not been able to maintain that number.  Metal Masters has requested that this requirement be modified to reflect an            extension of time to allow it to meet this requirement.

Mr. Fox stated that one of the problems is that they can only report employees who have actually been employed for ninety days.  He stated they actually hired 120 folks during the first year and then lost that many and a few more.  He stated they have found that once the employees have been there over a year, they tend to stay.  It’s just that during the first year, there is a lot of turn over.  He stated that even though the number of qualified employees is below the required amount, the current employees have been required to work overtime to keep up with production.  The work is definitely there.  Those overtime hours would have been covered by 35-40 employees if they had been in place.
Mr. Sears asked what kind of skills were needed.  Mr. Fox stated that Metal Masters trains their employees.  They employ welders, machine operators, metal finishers such as those that do body work, assemblers, customer service people and they also have an engineering department.  Mostly the employees are blue collar.
Mr. Lubin asked if Metal Masters had ever worked with Delaware Tech.  Mr. Fox stated they had through the years but in the last couple of years they haven’t connected well.  Mr. Lubin suggested that he talk to Del Tech in Sussex County.  Mr. Fox stated he had  talked a little bit with the Terry campus but they were not excited about blue collar jobs.  Mr. Sears stated that the Skill Setter in New Castle did have some welders but he knows that’s a tough skill to find.  Mr. Sears asked if there was a Skill Setter in down state Delaware.  Director Cherry stated that we do have a new VoTech school in St. Georges and that could be a possibility.  Mr. Fox stated that they have also talked to Poly Tech.  Metal Masters currently has a co-op from Poly Tech.  Director Cherry asked if Metal Masters had any concerns about employing ex offenders.  Mr. Fox stated that Metal Masters actually employs a number of ex offenders.  
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Applicant’s request to extend the time period to February 25, 2009, for complying with the Grant Agreement in regards to the employment requirement.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Spectrum Magnetics, LLC. (“Spectrum” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting a matching grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund under the Delaware Technical Innovation Program in the amount of $50,000.  This research and development company proposes to use the proceeds in the development of novel, high frequency soft magnetic materials and magnetodielectric materials (the “Spectrum Project”).  The Project is located at 5 Innovation Way, Delaware Technology Park in Newark, Delaware. 

Mrs. DeHaven presented this request to the Council.  She stated that Dr. Ziao is associated with the University of Delaware and is currently teaching there.  Dr. Ziao stated that he is working right now on the Spectrum Project.  He stated he is working on high frequency magnetic materials and devices through nanomaterial innovations. He stated they have developed a process where they start with powdered materials which are then transformed into a sheet form.  This product is compacted and a material is produced.   These are magnetic materials which can be used at home.  He stated one of the good features is that they can go high frequency.  These soft magnetic materials would replace components currently used in motors, generators, electronic and microwave devices.  Dr. Ziao stated that these magnetic materials are what the Air Force is interested in.  He stated that Spectrum has been awarded a Phase I.  Spectrum has applied for an SBIR Phase II proposal to the Air Force for an improved radio frequency polymer substrate for antennas.  The Air Force now wants Spectrum to produce large scale materials. He stated that Spectrum needs some equipment which cannot be purchased with SBIR money.
Mr. Lubin asked Dr. Ziao if Spectrum was to go into the manufacturing phase, would Spectrum be doing that aspect or would it be giving that out to another company.  Dr. Zaio stated that they were recently encouraged and Spectrum feels it can do the manufacturing.  He stated they would then need to put in a request through the State to help find a location to grow their company.  He stated if they do it, it will be done in Delaware.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that there is definitely a need for bridge funding.  She stated that being a research and development company, there is a net loss.

Mr. Sears asked if there were any patents or competition.  Dr. Zaio stated that the patents belong to the University.  Spectrum is negotiating for an exclusive license.  He stated there is no competition for this material as they already have a patent.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, that the Applicant is a “small business” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5035 (b)(3), that the Applicant has won a Phase I award in the Federal SBIR Program, that the Applicant has submitted a proposal for a Phase II SBIR award but has not yet received such award, that the Applicant’s principal place of business will be located in the State of Delaware; and that the research to be conducted will benefit the Delaware economy, and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, Mr. Hutchison made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Technical Innovation Program (“DTIP”), to be used for the Spectrum Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including February 24, 2009.  Representative Lavelle seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote. 

Brownfields:  At the CDF’s October 22, 2007 meeting, the current Brownfields application for funding through the Delaware Economic Development Office was discussed. DEDA had received a letter from Stephanie L. Hansen, Esq. from the law firm of Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, LLP regarding proposed changes to DEDA’s Brownfield application. Ms. Hansen recommended that the Authority modify its application to eliminate or reduce the legal questions that it is currently requiring.

At that meeting, Council recommended that no changes would be made to the current application or processes.

Mr. Smith stated that this is not a legal decision but is a policy decision.  He stated the application was revised to address problems that were encountered with a previous application. He stated that the Attorney General’s Office felt these questions were necessary to avoid future problems.

Mrs. Clark stated that she works directly with Brownfields and that DEDO wanted to give Ms. Hansen the opportunity to discuss this matter.
Because Ms. Hansen was unable to attend the October 2007 meeting, she was present at today’s meeting to express her concerns.  She stated that she was speaking on behalf of the Brownfields Advisory Committee (the “Committee”) and not as its legal counsel.  Ms. Hansen feels these particular legal questions are orroneous and would most likely lead to higher legal costs.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDO doesn’t agree.  Ms. Hansen stated that the Committee consists of 25 members from DNREC, the environmental community, civic leaders, etc.  She stated the number of Brownfields applications the Committee receives, has increased because the program is working so well.  Because of that, DNREC is concerned that there will not be enough money to handle them all.  This led DNREC to search for other places where funds were available to supplement the DNREC funds.  The Committee learned through Mrs. Clark of DEDO, that DEDO has $1,000,000 available.  When looking at what DEDO had done in the past, the Committee saw that there was certainly room for more projects.  Ms. Hansen stated that in looking at the application, she felt that some of the questions asked were more information than a lot of people are willing to give. She stated one in particular was regarding the criminal background.
Mr. Battista stated that if DEDO chose not to ask all these questions, the Brownfields application would have to be a new, separate application because the other funding programs are guided by guidelines that require that information.  Mr. Battista stated that disclosure of any information contained in the Brownfields application is subject to the provisions of 29 Del. C. §10001, et. seq. (“FOIA”).
Mr. Gilligan asked if DEDO was finding that this is prohibiting applicants.  Mrs. Clark stated that she found that instead, concerns were with residential problems.  Ms. Hansen stated that in her case, it was the legal questions that were causing concern.  She says she hears those concerns before the applicant comes to DEDO.  Ms. Hansen asked how she was to explain the need for this legal information. Mr. Battista stated that there are exceptions listed in the FOIA statute for certain information and suggested brining any specific questions to his attention.  Mr. Battista stated it comes down to what the Council members want and feel they need to know.
Senator Cook stated that she understood that Ms. Hansen was not here as an attorney but  here as an advisory to the Committee.  She stated that she was concerned that people would even think we would give out money without asking these questions.

Representative Lavelle stated that in the five “c”s of credit, one is character and the banks would want to know this information and so should we.  
Mr. Lubin stated that rather than this group making a recommendation for a change in policy, he would suggest that the current process continue.  He feels we need to see how it progresses.  If there is a resistance, we can revisit the issue.  It was his preference to not bring this to a vote now.
Director Cherry stated that there have been a few changes.  The amount of funding was increased from $50,000 to $100,000.  However there was a job requirement tied to the funding.  She feels that may be a reason why there are fewer applications submitted.  Mr. Lubin stated that DEDO has become a conduit for environmental funds.
It was decided that no action would be taken on this issue today.
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 11:20 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Judy Ann Cherry

      Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 24, 2008 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista.

